
 

 
 

 

 
(Fully Translated) 
 
In the name of Allah, the most merciful, the most graceful 
 
The Magnification of Hope in the Somali Jihad 
 
(They have lied, the fight has come) 
 
Praise be to God, Who denied his followers humiliation, 
magnified their small numbers, and supported the oppressed, 
though it comes later, the Almighty who says, “That (is so). And 
if one has retaliated to no greater extent than the injury he 
received and is again set upon inordinately, God will help him: 
for God is One that blots out (sins) and forgives (again and 
again)” [Partial Qur’anic verse –Surat Al-Hajj 22:60], peace and 
prayers be upon him, our prophet Muhammad, the chosen, the 
prophet of the epic and the mercy, the Imam of the Mujahidin, 
the commander of the unique, and on all his family, companions, 
and those who followed his path. 
 
Henceforth: 
 
To you, the Mujahidin brothers in Somalia, steadfast and 
patient, God is with those who patiently preserve the pious, for 
God is with those who restrain themselves, and those who do 
well. He is your Protector, and the nonbelievers have no one to 
protect them. 
 
God Almighty says, “God is the Protector of those who have 
faith: from the depths of darkness He will lead them forth into 
light. Of those who reject faith, the patrons are the evil ones: 
from light they will lead them forth into the depths of 
darkness. They will be companions of the fire, to dwell therein 
(forever)." [Partial Qur’anic verse – ٍ◌ Surat Al-Baqara 2:257]  
 
There is no harm that you are distorted or siding with a certain 
side or group, as God willing, will make you the ones on the 
attack and not the ones who run away. You are the people of 
resolve. We heard your wisdom and that you are geared up for a 
long war. We ask God to strengthen you, to be present with you, 
and to provide you His reinforcements, God Almighty says, “It is 
He Who sent down tranquility into the hearts of the Believers, 
that they may add faith to their faith, for to God belongs the 
forces of the heavens and the earth, and God is full of 
knowledge and wisdom "[Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat Al-Fatah 
48:4]. 



 
 

 
 

 
Therefore, depend on God and do not be discouraged. I swear to 
God that the nonbeliever enemy is more despicable than what you 
think and so easy for God to handle...! 
 
This enemy is fighting the followers of God, God Almighty says, 
“Those who resist God and His Apostle will be humbled to dust, 
as were those before them: for We have already sent down clear 
signs. And the unbelievers (will have) a humiliating Penalty...” 
[Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat Al-Mujadalah 58:5] 
 
And, “Those who resist God and His Apostle will be among those 
most humiliated.” [Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat Al-Mujadalah 

:58 20] 
 
And, “Who attacked someone I protect, I will allow him to be 
counterattacked.” 
 
O brothers, now is the time to go fighting, the entitlement has 
become manifest, so fear God and be patient. God will fulfill 
His pledge if you complete yours: 
 
“So lose not heart, nor fall into despair, For ye must gain 
mastery if ye are true in faith.” [Partial Qur’anic verse – 
Surat Al-‘Umran 3:139] 
 
And, “And slacken not in following up the enemy: If ye are 
suffering hardships, they are suffering similar hardships. But 
ye have Hope from God, while they have none. And God is full of 
knowledge and wisdom.” [Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat Al-Nusa’ 
4:104] 
 
And, “O you who believe! When you meet a force, stay firm, and 
call God in remembrance much (and often), that you may prosper. 
Obey God and His Apostle, and fall into no disputes, lest ye 
lose heart and your power depart. Be patient and perseverant, 
for God is with those who patiently persevere.” [Partial 
Qur’anic verse –Surat Al ِ◌- ِ◌Anfal 8:45,46] 
 
O Mujahidin! Depend on God and hold on to the land, as Usama 
advised you, dig the trenches, prepare safe bases, get the 
explosives ready, plant mines in the entrances, the roads, and 
in the buildings. focus on setting up traps, hit hard on the 
enemy as they are tired and terrified. They entered your lands 
like doubtful bandits. Establish strong detachments from your 
youth, be united like one person, be cautious of disputes and 
conflicts. Cut the roads on the enemy, disrupt his logistics and 



 
 

 
 

supplies; they are pretty vulnerable. Be mindful that victory 
means taking booty. Do not forget the sayings of your Prophet, 
“God made my livelihood under the tip of my arrow.” 
 
The mujahidin in Somalia should ease the work of the immigrated 
mujahidin and direct them to fight the enemy of Allah, as the 
mujahidin have warm hearts and their eyes are directed to 
paradise.  
 
The mujahidin in Somalia must learn from their brothers, the 
mujahidin in Iraq and Afghanistan.  
 
The mujahidin in Somalia should be careful of the air 
bombardments and should benefit from the art of gathering and 
dispersion experience, as well as movement, night and day 
transportation, camouflage, and other techniques related to war 
tricks. 
 
Good luck comes only from God. 
 
To you, the mujahidin in Somalia, you should not give the enemy 
the chance to hit from a distance. Be careful of taking things 
lightly and beware being careless. You should be firm and 
considerate in pursuing causes. To you, the mujahidin in 
Somalia, you should never care about the enemy’s number or the 
enemy’s equipment, or who’s behind the enemy, whether it’s the 
United States or the infidel West. The United States is 
definitely with them, and the planes that are shelling Mogadishu 
are no doubt American, but Allah is with us! 
 
Our Prophet (PBUH) said ”The believer who is strong is good and 
more liked by God than the weak one, seek goodness either way, 
maintain what is good for you, depend only on God, and never 
give up.” 
 
God is on our side! 
 
God Is Great, God is Higher and Superior and Grandest. 
 
God Almighty says, “How oft, by God's will, has a small force 
vanquished a big one? God is with those who steadfastly 
persevere.” [Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat Al ِ◌- ِ◌Baqarah 2:249] 
 
And, “God will certainly aid those who aid His (cause), for 
verily God is full of Strength, Exalted in Might, (able to 
enforce His Will). [Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat Al ِ◌-Hajj 
22:40] 



 
 

 
 

 
And, “O ye who believe! Be ye helpers of God. As said Jesus, the 
son of Mary, to the Disciples, “Who will be my helpers to (the 
work of) God.” Said the disciples, “We are God's helpers!” Then 
a portion of the Children of Israel believed, and a portion 
disbelieved: But to those who believed, We gave power against 
their enemies, and they became the ones that prevailed. [Partial 
Qur’anic verse – Surat Al ِ◌- ِ◌Anfal 6:14] 
 
And, “O ye who believe! If ye will aid (the cause of) God, He 
will aid you, and plant your feet firmly. [Partial Qur’anic 
verse – Surat Al ِ◌- ِ◌Anfal 47:7] 
 
Therefore, stay with God, stay with your brothers and your 
nation, and beware of the people of hypocrisy among us. Victory 
is near, hopes and prayers to the mujahidin of Somalia. The 
attack of Ethiopia against the Islamic Somalia and the fact of 
having the crusaders and their allies advance to the Islamic 
countries will be cause for a new jihad assertion that you are 
not afraid to face. To the contrary the end of the enemy will 
come, so do not abandon jihad. 
 
O the Umma (TN: nation) of Islam, and to you the youth of Islam: 
rejoice, be hopeful, seek salvation from God, after clouds the 
sun shines. Go willing, victory is near [So, verily, with every 
difficulty, there is relief], and be mindful, “Victory comes 
with patience, and relief comes after hardship.” 
 
The blaspheming, oppressor enemy is blind by conceit; his hatred 
has overtaken him and has caused him not to see the massive 
consequences of his actions!  
 
Ethiopia’s  invasion of the Islamic Somali lands and the entry 
of the crusaders and their collaborators to the Islamic lands 
are a grave injustice and an act of immorality. God will fight 
them. All this creates a new wide arena for Jihad. I swear we 
are the nation of Jihad and martyrdom We fear no wars or 
fighting, we could die if we stop our Jihad...! God Almighty 
says, 
 
“You who believe! Give your response to God and His Apostle, 
when He calls you to that which will give you life. Know that 
God cometh in between a man and his heart, and that it is He to 
whom ye shall (all) be gathered. [Partial Qur’anic verse – Surat 
Al ِ◌- ِ◌Anfal 8:24] 
 



 
 

 
 

Now the real war will begin in Somalia, the nexus of Islam in 
the Horn of Africa. Now the people of Islam have the chance to 
have the enemies of God taste the scourge of war. The people of 
Islam will teach and train their generations in the school of 
Jihad; they are the ones to establish the souls and then the 
nation and the state, gradually but surely.  
 
Soon enough you will hear and see. 
 
The war between us and our enemy is a contest; it has its ups 
and downs. 
 
Does the believer fear anything when he has been secured by God 
one of the two best: victory or martyrdom!? 
 
God Almighty says, “Say: ‘Nothing will happen to us except what 
God has decreed for us: He is our protector’: and on God let the 
Believers put their Trust. Say: ‘Can you expect for us (any 
fate) other than one of two glorious things - (martyrdom or 
victory)?’ But we can expect for you either that God will send 
His punishment from Himself or by our hands. So wait 
(expectant); we too will wait with you.” [Partial Qur’anic verse 
– Surat Al ِ◌- ِ◌Tawbah 9:52] 
 
The nation of Islam is proceeding ahead and slowly approaching, 
all with the blessing of God, and day by day, it is getting 
closer to getting better and over, and closer to a showing 
triumph,”And the end is (best) for the pious,” “And the end is 
(best) for the righteous.” 
 
The prayers should multiply especially the insistence in praying 
is important, as praying is considered one of the great weapons 
knowing that the enemy doesn’t possess any! 
 
Anyone among you who is able to join the brothers, do not delay, 
particularly those in the surrounding countries, they are 
obligated surely, and God is the best aid.  
 
O God, Here comes Ethiopia, the crusader, is backed by the 
United States, the leader of the crusaders, who is challenging 
and fighting the religion of the Mujahidin,  
 
O God, give support to Your slaves the monotheists, the ones who 
went to Jihad for your sake and to raise the word of Islam in 
Somalia.  
 



 
 

 
 

O God, get hold of the enemies by the throat, and we ask for 
Your help against their wickedness.  
 
O God, with Your aid we can attack them, and with You we are 
able to move around, and with Your help we can fight. 
 
O God, the protector of the believers, the protector of the 
pious. 
 
Amen. 
 
Amen. 
 
And praise be to God Almighty, 
 
‘Atiyatallah  
 
Wednesday, 7 Dhu l-Hijja 1427 (TN: December 28, 2006) 


